
 

 
 

NOTICE OF MEETING 
 
Meeting 
 

Hampshire Local Outbreak Engagement Board 
 

Date and Time Friday, 27th November, 2020 at 1.00 pm 
  
Place Virtual Teams Meeting - Microsoft Teams 
  
Enquiries to members.services@hants.gov.uk 
  
 
John Coughlan CBE 
Chief Executive 
The Castle, Winchester SO23 8UJ 
 
FILMING AND BROADCAST NOTIFICATION 
This meeting is being held remotely and will be recorded and broadcast live via the 
County Council’s website. 

 
AGENDA 

 
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE   
 
 To receive any apologies for absence. 

 
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST   
 
 All Members who believe they have a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest in 

any matter to be considered at the meeting must declare that interest 
and, having regard to Part 3 Paragraph 1.5 of the County Council's 
Members’ Code of Conduct, leave the meeting while the matter is 
discussed, save for exercising any right to speak in accordance with 
Paragraph 1.6 of the Code.  Furthermore all Members with a Personal 
Interest in a matter being considered at the meeting should consider, 
having regard to Part 5, Paragraph 4 of the Code, whether such interest 
should be declared, and having regard to Part 5, Paragraph 5 of the 
Code, consider whether it is appropriate to leave the meeting while the 
matter is discussed, save for exercising any right to speak in accordance 
with the Code. 
 

3. MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING  (Pages 3 - 8) 
 
 To confirm the minutes of the previous meeting. 

 
4. DEPUTATIONS   
 
 To receive any deputations notified under Standing Order 12. 

 

Public Document Pack



5. CHAIRMAN'S ANNOUNCEMENTS   
 
 To receive any announcements the Chairman may wish to make. 

 
6. OUTBREAK CONTROL POSITION REPORT  (Pages 9 - 12) 
 
 To receive a report from the Director of Public Health on the current 

situation and up to date data.  
 

7. ACTIONS OF THE DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC HEALTH   
 
 To receive an update from the Director of Public Health on actions taken 

and powers that have been used. 
 

8. COMMUNICATION ENGAGEMENT UPDATE  (Pages 13 - 14) 
 
 To receive an update on community engagement and messaging, 

including communication with communities and district councils. 
 

 
 
 
ABOUT THIS AGENDA: 

On request, this agenda can be provided in alternative versions (such as 
large print, Braille or audio) and in alternative languages. 
 
ABOUT THIS MEETING: 

The press and public are welcome to observe the public sessions of the 
meeting via the webcast. 



 

AT A REMOTE MEETING of the Hampshire Local Outbreak Engagement Board 
of HAMPSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL on Monday, 2nd November, 2020 

 
Chairman: 

* Councillor Keith Mans 
 

* Councillor Liz Fairhurst 
* Councillor Judith Grajewski 
 
 

* Councillor Patricia Stallard 
  Councillor Keith House 
 

Invited Attendees  
  
Also present at the invitation of the Chairman:   
  
Councillor Keith House   
Councillor Ken Rhatigan   
Judy Gillow  
Laura Taylor 
 

33.   APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  
 
There were no apologies received. 
 

34.   DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  
 
Members were mindful that where they believed they had a Disclosable 

Pecuniary Interest in any matter considered at the meeting they must declare 

that interest at the time of the relevant debate and, having regard to the 

circumstances described in Part 3, Paragraph 1.5 of the County Council's 

Members' Code of Conduct, leave the meeting while the matter was discussed, 

save for exercising any right to speak in accordance with Paragraph 1.6 of the 

Code.  Furthermore, Members were mindful that where they believed they had a 

Personal interest in a matter being considered at the meeting they considered 

whether such interest should be declared, and having regard to Part 5, 

Paragraph 5 of the Code, considered whether it was appropriate to leave the 

meeting whilst the matter was discussed, save for exercising any right to speak 

in accordance with the Code. 

There were no declarations of interest. 

35.   MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING  
 
The minutes of the meeting held on 6 October 2020 were agreed as a correct 
record.   

36.   DEPUTATIONS  
 
There were no deputations received.   

The Chairman invited Councillor Jackie Porter to speak and she shared her 

concern regarding schools over the lockdown period and the way in which 

children can access schools. Parents are finding a disparity in terms of what is 
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being offered in terms of visiting new schools- some settings are encouraging 

people to visit, but many are not.  She hoped that firm, consistent advice will be 

shared soon with schools.   

It was agreed that Councillor Patricia Stallard would pick up on this query 

following the meeting, with Councillors Jackie Porter and Roz Chadd, as well as 

the Director of Public Health, as there was no official national position at the 

current time. 

37.   CHAIRMAN'S ANNOUNCEMENTS  
 
The Chairman wished to acknowledge that the situation had changed radically 

over the weekend in terms of scientific and medical advice with rates rising and a 

national lockdown effective from Thursday, 5 November 2020.  He noted that 

meetings with districts will continue and are even more necessary to ensure all 

actions are coordinated to lower the R rate, preferably to less than 1 and exit the 

lockdown early December. 

The Chairman stated that the intention is to maintain the present arrangements 

for the Local Outbreak Engagement Board and to include additional briefings in 

order to rapidly and flexibly respond to developments and keep the public 

informed.  The traditional notice period for publishing for formal meetings is a 

challenge for quick changes in the situation.   

In the spirit of transparency, accountability, and reassurance, as the only 

dedicated public meeting to deliberate and manage the outbreak, more formal 

meetings will be added, and updates and information will continue to be shared 

by the Communications team.  A properly joined up approach with Public Health, 

districts and unitary authorities, and Local Resilience Forum will allow for a 

coordinated response, but shared boundaries will remain a challenge. 

38.   OUTBREAK CONTROL POSITION REPORT  
 
The Director of Public Health shared the weekly update with the Board outlining 

the current position in term of managing the outbreak in Hampshire including 

data on current infection numbers, the position for care homes and death rates 

across the county.  It was noted that the presentation published is for Hampshire 

data only.  Members heard: 

While cases testing and diagnosed in Hampshire has been rising with 1526 

confirmed in the last 7 days. Rates across districts have become closer in value 

with no particular area standing out. Prior to national lockdown, priority data 

being reviewed included the 7-day rate, rate for over 60s, and positive testing 

rate.   

In response to questions, Members heard:  

The Director of Public Health will share district rates following the meeting and 

consider changes to help the data be more accessible.  

There have been 4 deaths from Covid in the past week and the death rate is 

lower than the 5 year average. The monitoring of excess deaths over the long-

term continues. 
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The NHS continues to be open for any kind of business and residents need to 

continue to access healthcare the right way, in the right setting, at the right time.  

Working together closely to promote this message will be part of the restoration 

and recovery process. People need to go to the hospital for heart attacks, urgent 

cancers, etc. and support should be provided to primary care services for 

preventative care with a focus on those more at risk such as BAME population, 

being overweight, etc.   

In supporting the NHS, 3 step-down units across the County are accepting 

patients who can legitimately move out of acute care facilities to release beds, 

though in many cases the pressure is not capacity, but rather staffing issues.  

Acute hospitals have appreciated this quick piece of work and it is a great 

service for patients finding care in the right setting.  Adults’ Health and Care 

services will continue to prepare to provide services in a lockdown scenario, 

especially for those extremely clinically vulnerable, some 52,000 people in 

Hampshire. Coronavirus helpline and volunteer support will continue alongside a 

range of preventative action.   

All messaging has been joint working, clear and consistent since March, and 

aligned for across the county, NHS, and districts, in addition to promoting 

national messages. 

The Hampshire Local Outbreak Engagement Board noted the current data and 

implications. 

39.   ACTIONS OF THE DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC HEALTH  
 
The Director of Public Health noted that a national lockdown had been 

announced on the evening of Saturday 31 October for Thursday 5 November.  

Members heard: 

Actions have been taken based on high level data and settings, most within 

community and households, rather than workplace settings and managing cases 

and outbreaks of various sizes so as to take the correct actions to prevent 

spread.  

Managing an outbreak or incident, regardless of the size, takes a significant 

amount of time and in certain settings require clear and quick actions to control 

spread.  Schools, for example, have been busy because every case requires 

some action to isolate staff or bubbles.  The Department of Education helpline 

has improved and is working well to provide support as schools respond to 

cases, hand in glove with Children’s Services and public health.   

In preparing locally for events, management of clear communication and 

animations on social media have ensured that the advice and guidance was 

clear and well-received. 

Collaboration continues with unitary authorities and neighbours within Hampshire 

and Isle of Wight, as well colleagues across borders as needed for outbreaks or 

managing events across borders, as people, issues, events, and viruses are not 

limited by boundaries. 
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More local testing sites include 5 new ones within Hampshire and others due to 

open subject to DHSE approval.  Walk in sites have increased access and lab 

capacity has seen a rise.  Feedback continues to be received regarding testing 

sites to improve how they are working and make slight adjustments as needed. 

Lateral flow testing that people can take themselves will be helpful but requires 

further validation tests to use them in appropriate situations.  Those with 

symptoms should use testing sites.  Work continues with the government, 

hospitals, and universities to use any variety of testing required to manage the 

virus and having access to testing and results.  Most tests are coming back 

within 24 hours with increased national lab capacity and continuous monitoring 

by the regional team. 

In response to questions, Members heard: 

There are about 534 schools in Hampshire and since September have had 133 

cases with 101 bubbles closed down.  114 of these cases took place in October.  

There are 26 special schools and 4 of these have had some level of infection 

and are more worrying as students are more vulnerable.  All schools have test 

kits available to them and current feedback received is that tests are taking 5-6 

days to get results causing delays isolation.  The Director of Public Health 

confirmed that schools have limited tests to use in an emergency situation, but 

postal tests do take longer.  Where possible, students should go to a testing 

centre and only use school kits if absolutely necessary with isolation 

commencing straight away until a negative result is received.  The goal is to test 

quickly but positive symptoms should result in immediate isolation unless 

negative test.  This messaging will be revisited with Children’s Services. 

While the new Anvil walk-in testing facility is ready and capable, it is not working 

to full capacity as it is not currently needed.   

Members noted the update. 

40.   COMMUNICATION ENGAGEMENT UPDATE  
 
The Executive Member of Public Health updated the Board on communications 

and engagement noting that the two strands of communication continue with up 

to date information about what is happening now and keep safe guidance on 

social media.  Members heard: 

Engagement with the public remains high with targeted actions in place.  The tier 

system and national graphics have been shared consistently.  The data 

dashboard remains the most popular and the constant refresh of messaging has 

been engaging even more people.  Branding right and consistent messaging 

across districts and partners together is working well.   

More media inquiries have been handled and the number of news items covering 

the pandemic has also risen with the feedback largely positive or neutral.  Key 

areas of inquiry have been regarding schools, care homes, events, and holidays.   

Additional advice has been shared for those shielding and vulnerable.  

Messaging regarding the second lockdown is well underway and the team 

remains prepared for any changes.   
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Targeted support for high-risk settings have continued and enquiries from 

schools managed, keeping Councillors from that area involved and updates but 

individual information kept confidential.  Follow up webinars have been set up for 

educational settings.  The Public Health England South East Health Protection 

Team is providing template letters and guidance for playground etiquette, school 

posters, and newsletters. 

Adults’ Health and Care services are pulling together all information in one place 

and circulating a fortnightly newsletter.  High profile messaging for the second 

lockdown, both general and targeted, continues in collaboration with key 

partners, Local Resilience Forum, and the NHS. 

The exact lockdown guidance is pending from the government with legislation to 

be passed on Wednesday 4 November.  The Communication team is ready to 

quickly pass on the information we received from the government with clarity in 

messaging. 

The County Council is determined to work as transparently and effectively as 

possible and thanks all Board members for their efforts.  The additional formal 

meeting will be confirmed following the briefing next week. 

 

The meeting ended at 14:59. 

 
 
 
 
  

 Chairman,  
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HAMPSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL 
 

Report 
 

Committee: Hampshire Local Outbreak Engagement Board 

Date: 27 November 2020 

Title: Outbreak Control Position Report 

Report From: Director of Public Health 

Contact name: Simon Bryant 

Tel:    02380 383326 Email: simon.bryant@hants.gov.uk   

 

Purpose of this Report 

1. The purpose of this report is to provide an update on the current situation and 
up-to-date data. Please note that a supplementary appendix containing the 
latest data will be published shortly before the meeting.  

2. Link to the data can be found here: 
https://documents.hants.gov.uk/corprhantsweb/Covid19/Keep-Hampshire-
Safe-Infographic.pdf 

Recommendation 

3. To note the current data and implications.  
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REQUIRED CORPORATE AND LEGAL INFORMATION: 
 

Links to the Strategic Plan 
 

Hampshire maintains strong and sustainable economic 
growth and prosperity: 

Yes 

People in Hampshire live safe, healthy and independent 
lives: 

Yes 
 

People in Hampshire enjoy a rich and diverse 
environment: 

Yes 
 

People in Hampshire enjoy being part of strong, 
inclusive communities: 

Yes 
 

 
 

Other Significant Links 

Links to previous Member decisions:  

Title Date 
  
  

Direct links to specific legislation or Government Directives   

Title Date 
COVID-19 Recovery Strategy June 2020 
  

 
 
 

Section 100 D - Local Government Act 1972 - background documents 
  
The following documents discuss facts or matters on which this report, or an 
important part of it, is based and have been relied upon to a material extent in 
the preparation of this report. (NB: the list excludes published works and any 
documents which disclose exempt or confidential information as defined in 
the Act.) 
 
Document Location 

None  
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EQUALITIES IMPACT ASSESSMENT: 
 

1. Equality Duty 

The County Council has a duty under Section 149 of the Equality Act 2010 
(‘the Act’) to have due regard in the exercise of its functions to the need to: 

- Eliminate discrimination, harassment and victimisation and any other 
conduct prohibited by or under the Act with regard to the protected 
characteristics as set out in section 4 of the Act (age, disability, gender 
reassignment, marriage and civil partnership, pregnancy and maternity, 
race, religion or belief, sex and sexual orientation); 

- Advance equality of opportunity between persons who share a relevant 
protected characteristic within section 149(7) of the Act (age, disability, 
gender reassignment, pregnancy and maternity, race, religion or belief, sex 
and sexual orientation) and those who do not share it; 

- Foster good relations between persons who share a relevant protected 
characteristic within section 149(7) of the Act (see above) and persons who 
do not share it.  

Due regard in this context involves having due regard in particular to: 

- The need to remove or minimise disadvantages suffered by persons 
sharing a relevant protected characteristic that are connected to that 
characteristic; 

- Take steps to meet the needs of persons sharing a relevant protected 
characteristic that are different from the needs of persons who do not share 
it; 

- Encourage persons sharing a relevant protected characteristic to 
participate in public life or in any other activity in which participation by such 
persons is disproportionally low. 

2. Equalities Impact Assessment: 

2.1 This paper does not contain any proposals for major service changes which 
may have an equalities impact other than to improve outcomes and manage the 
pandemic. 
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COVID-19 communications monthly highlights 12 October – 12 November 2020

Public and stakeholder engagement

Support for high-risk settings

Social media campaigns

Key areas of enquiry Key stakeholder engagementKey themes covered Example general animations

•	 Rebrand of digital assets to reflect  
new COVID tiers

•	 National restrictions

•	 Social distancing

•	 When to get tested

•	 Seasonal event safety 

•	 Educational settings safety

•	 School cases
•	 Testing sites
•	 Impact on events and celebrations 
•	 Impact on HCC finances 
•	 National restrictions and alert levels

•	 COVID tailored e-briefings circulated 
to Hampshire MPs, County Councillors 
and district councils’ Chief Executives – 
also to key partners, all town and parish 
councils, and related updates sent via 
regular e-bulletin for local councils

Partnership working

Social media posts

People reached

Video views

164

748,957

127,872

Media enquiries handled

News items

Positive/neutral coverage

70

153

98%

Briefing for Hampshire MPs example:

Top three Keep Hampshire Safe pages:

•	 School cases/closures
•	 KHS home page
•	 Volunteering and welfare support

Dedicated webpages

Views of dedicated COVID-19 webpages
73,428 •	 Ongoing sharing of key messages with 

Hampshire and Isle of Wight partners
•	 Tailored versions of the Rule of Six 

animation for Hampshire districts
•	 Parish council newsletters with  

COVID themed content
•	 Adults’ Health and Care stakeholder  

and resident newsletter•	 Flowcharts to support response to local 
outbreaks

•	 One-stop-shop web pages providing 
guidance and information for 
Hampshire’s 2,000+ care providers

•	 Advice for the clinically extremely 
vulnerable

•	 Cascade of key public health messages 
to parents and carers – Rule of Six and 
Hands, Face, Space including bespoke 
digital assets

•	 Joint letter from Directors of Public 
Health and Children’s Services to head 
teachers and early years settings

•	 Ongoing promotion of social distancing 
requirements on school grounds

•	 Guidance flowchart to support parents  
to identify COVID symptoms and to take  
the appropriate action

•	 Reputation management advice and 
guidance to some 60 schools on local 
outbreak/cases

Autumn/winter events

National restrictions

Key messaging in relation to celebrating 
seasonal events safely, issued via all 
channels.

•	 Halloween
•	 Bonfire Night
•	 Remembrance
•	 Diwali
•	 Checklist for district partners to  

support local decision making

Key messaging to stakeholders and 
general public to promote national 
restrictions from 5 November, including:

•	 News releases and media interviews

•	 Bulletins to key stakeholders

•	 Newsletters

•	 Social media posts and graphics

•	 Shared digital assets to district partners

When to get tested animation

Social distancing animation

 

 
 
 
 
 
The following checklist is provided as a guide for those intending to organise and run an event in Hampshire. It is a starting point and is not 
exhaustive. Your event is unique and will present specific risks. Any event application that does not contain at least the information described 
below may be delayed as this will be requested. Once submitted, we may request further information and clarification. Where insufficient 
information is provided then your application will be escalated to the Public Health team for consideration and may require specific controls 
including to restrict or prohibit and event in accordance with Health Protection (Coronavirus, Restrictions) (No. 2) (England) Regulations 2020 
 
Risk Assessment and Covid19 mitigation   Yes / No  Comments  

• there is a risk assessment, including COVID-19,     
• all reasonable measures to limit the risk of transmission of COVID-19 including following relevant government COVID-19 

secure guidance, will be taken 
   

The risk assessment identifies what activity or situations may cause transmission of COVID-19    
The risk assessment identifies the different groups and individuals that could be at risk of transmission of COVID-19 including: 

• Staff 
• Volunteers 
• Suppliers/delivery drivers 
• Performers 
• Attendees – local, national, international 
• Independent vendors 

   

The risk assessment considers vulnerabilities (age, ethnicity, health status, etc) that would increase risk of severe illness from 
COVID-19 for attendees, staff, volunteers, suppliers, performers, and that: 

• Where possible, they have acted to remove any activity or situation that is at risk of transmitting COVID-19 
• Where not possible, they have controls in place to mitigate the risk of transmitting COVID-19 

   

The risk assessment includes travel to and from the venue including impacts on local transport hubs and public transport    
The risk assessment considers the cumulative impact of other gatherings in the area at the same time or pre/post event (e.g. 
increase numbers in local food/drink outlets) where additional mitigation measures may be needed to reduce the risk of 
transmission of COVID-19  

   

EVENT PLANS  
The plan includes: 

• site maps 
• duration of event 
• maximum capacity based on COVID secure measures including social distancing 
• numbers of staff/volunteers to ensure COVID secure measures are maintained at all times 

   

Hampshire County Council – Events Checklist

Adult social care Schools and educational settings

hants.gov.uk/coronavirus

Stay safe at school

Remember to follow social  
distancing on the playground

2m

Wash
hands

Make
space

Cover
face

13 November 2020
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